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Market Drayton Town Council

Minutes of a meeting of the Services and Facilities Committee of Market Drayton Town Council held on 15 June 2017 at 7.30 pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Frogmore Road, Market Drayton.

PRESENT: Councillors:  J. Beckett, T. Beckett, J. Cadwallader, M. Erwin (Chairman), S. Glover, C. Purcell, R. Smith and M. Whittle.
Also present: 2 members of the public and 1 member of the press.
Clerk:

Town Clerk and Assistant Clerk.
The Clerk said the Chairman has given his apologies for tonight’s meeting and the Vice Chairman should be attending the meeting but is running late.

She said due to there being no Chairman and Vice Chairman at this meeting now members will need to elect a Chairman.
Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Purcell seconded and it was RESOLVED:

For Councillor M. Erwin to be the Chairman of this meeting until the Vice Chairman arrives.
1. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors: J. Gough, R. Gould and R. Hughes.
2. DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS


There were no pecuniary interests raised.
3. MINUTES
Councillor T. Beckett proposed, Councillor J. Beckett seconded and it was RESOLVED with 4 abstentions:
To adopt the minutes of an Extraordinary Services and Facilities Committee meeting held on 20 April 2017.

4. CEMETERY
i) Mortuary
The Clerk reported that Town Council have now got the title deeds for the Cemetery.  The previous tenants used the Chapel of Rest and mortuary on licence for a term of fifteen years at no fee.
She said there is a new company using the building now who have used it for two years at no charge but now a title is in place Council should consider agreeing a lease.  Town Council would look after the external building maintenance and the tenants to look after the internal building and associated bills.
The Clerk said she has recently met with a Senior Officer in the Estates Department at Shropshire Council.  To suggest some guidelines of the rental value; the figure recommended was £4,500 p.a. and asked for members thoughts.

Councillor Purcell asked if any other funeral directors would be interested in leasing the building.

The Clerk said Council could possibly go out to tender if they want to however, she thought the current funeral directors have spent a lot of money internally and they would like to remain.

After a lengthy discussion.

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Smith seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To formalize a seven year lease with a rent review every two years on the Chapel of Rest and Mortuary at the cemetery.  At £6,000 p.a. and the set up costs to be met by the leasee.
ii) The Clerk reported that the Funeral Directors employees are frequently using the cemetery car park taking up valuable spaces.  She said the cemetery currently has approximately nine thousand graves and the spaces should be kept available for visitors.
Councillor Smith asked if the Clerk has received been any complaints 

The Clerk said no.

 Councillor Glover suggested putting a notice up on the car park stating it was only a visitor’s car park.

Councillor T. Beckett proposed, Councillor J. Beckett seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To write to the Funeral Directors to make them aware that the cemetery car park is not a staff car park and to have a sign made up saying it is a visitor’s only car park.

5. ADULT EXERCISE EQUIPMENT
The Clerk said there has been previous discussions about adult exercise equipment; Councillor Whittle requested this item going on the agenda.

Councillor Whittle said Town Council have introduced new play grounds within the town and thought it would be appropriate to have adult exercise equipment at parks now to enable parents to get some exercise whilst the children play.  
Councillor Cadwallader supported the idea and thought the Town Park would be a good starting point.  He thought it would be a good idea to speak to someone at Shropshire Council who had dealings with the equipment to get some advice.

Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To approach Shropshire Council for advice on outside adult equipment and to get some feedback from residents to ask what they think and report back to members.
6. OPENING OF THE NEW SKATEPARK
The Clerk said she has been liaising with the Skatepark contractors to organize the official opening, a weekend in July was preferable but the earliest they can do is Saturday 19 August.  It would be beneficial if they were involved in the opening as they have a process in place and could get professional skaters to the event.

Councillor Glover said this date would give sufficient time for the public toilets works to be completed.

Councillor Erwin proposed, Councillor T. Beckett seconded and it was RESOLVED:

The official opening date of the Skatepark to be Saturday 19 August 2017 starting at 11.00.
Councillor Cadwallader said there are a lot of concerns with broken glass around the sides of the park.
The Clerk said she was aware of the glass and is taking steps to reduce the risk at the skatepark site.
7. PUBLIC TOILETS
The Clerk said she has arranged for two contractors to come out to the Town Hall next week to give quotes on upgrading the public toilets on the side of the Town Hall.

Currently there are three toilets a male, female and disabled toilet, it has been suggested by the Chairman of Services that we have one male and one female toilet which will have disabled use facilities.

Councillor Whittle asked what the timescale for completion would be.

The Clerk said the work has not been completed earlier because the Council have changed their minds from a standalone unit to a refurbishment project but hopefully move as quickly as quickly as we can now. 
Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Cadwallader seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To refurbish the Town Hall public toilets as soon as possible.

Councillor Whittle asked for updates on this item to be on all the upcoming meetings.
The Clerk updated members on the Newport Road public toilets.

She said the two outside walls that Council were advised by the police to be removed to eliminate anti-social behavior have now been taken down.  Work has started to renew the roof with a felt and tile construction which should hopefully be completed by the end of next week.  The only issue she envisaged is with locking the outer doors due to them being very old.
Councillor Whittle said it has been agreed to look into cash operated doors.

The Clerk said she will look into this option but this would take some time and her main priority was to get the work done and the toilets reopened.

Councillor Glover asked if all the fixtures and fittings were suitable and working.

The Clerk said yes; they have also been recently decorated however the building is over forty years old and have previously not had any work carried out on them.  She thought it was a priority to make them safe, dry and then reopen them and members can decide how to pursue further works to be carried out at another meeting.
8. IN BLOOM
i) Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Purcell seconded and it was RESOLVED:
The In-Bloom judging dates to be:

Tuesday 18 July 2017 for the residential entries

Thursday 20 July 2017 for the Business entries

Each category to receive a certificate for 1st, 2nd and 3rd place and the winner to receive a trophy and a garden voucher to the value of £20.00.

The School category will have a 1st place prize of £50.00, 2nd place prize of £30.00 and 3rd place prize of £20.00. 
Judges for the competition are: Councillor Erwin, Councillor Cadwallader, Mr. Mike Smith and to officially ask Mrs. Val Taylor to see if she would like to be a part of the event this year.
ii) Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Purcell seconded and it was RESOLVED:

The in-Bloom presentation date for the competition to be; 7pm on Wednesday 13 September 2017 at The Royal British Legion.

iii) The Clerk said normally the In Bloom is a Sub-Committee but asked members if it should become a standing item on the Services and Facilities Committee.
Councillor T. Beckett said it made sense to have an item on Services and Facilities Committee agenda; doing this will reduce officer man hours.

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Purcell seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To put the In-Bloom as an item on the Services and Facilities Committee Agenda in the future.

9. CHRISTMAS EVENT

i) The Clerk said normally the Christmas Lights Event is a Sub-Committee and asked members if this should come under the Services and Facilities Committee also.

Councillor T. Beckett proposed, Councillor Purcell seconded and it was RESOLVED:
To put the Christmas Lights Event Committee as an item on the Services and Facilities Committee Agenda in the future.

ii) Members agreed to give the Assistant Clerk delegated powers for the Christmas Lights Event in the future.
Councillors J. Beckett and T. Beckett left the Chamber. 

10. CHANCEL DRIVE PARK

The Clerk said a Working Group was set up last year to look at the parks where it was picked up that the path leading alongside the park and at the entrance of Chancel Drive park needs upgrading to tarmacadam surfacing.
Two companies have quoted and both have come in at a very similar price to do the works.
Councillor Whittle asked if the Council have previously used either of the contractors and what was the difference in price.

The Clerk said both contractors have previously carried out work for the Council both at a very high standard and the difference is £190.

Councillor Cadwallader suggested to award the contractor with the cheapest quote to carry out the works.

Councillor Whittle proposed, Councillor Smith second and it was RESOLVED:

To give delegated powers to the Clerk to award the contractor with the cheapest quote to upgrade the entrance and the path running alongside Chancel Park.
11. CCTV

The Clerk said the new CCTV has been installed which has the capabilities of holding forty cameras; we currently have twelve cameras installed and working well at the moment.  Town Council have submitted a bid into the Police and Crime Commissioner for funding for CCTV and have recently been informed that there will not be a decision made on the bid until the autumn.  The Clerk wanted members to decide how to proceed.

Councillor Glover said Council should proceed with rolling out the new cameras and not to wait because the new Skatepark area needs to be monitored.

The Clerk said the Chairman is very keen to get that area covered but it will have to be looked into to see if there is a Wi-Fi signal in the area or perhaps a column like at the other parks would need to be sited.
Councillor Cadwallader said Council have previously agreed to move forward to the next phase; there is money in Earmarked Reserves to spend so Council should get the works done.  He said if Council are lucky enough to win the bid then that is all good and suggested contacting the Swimming Baths to ask if Town Council could piggy back off their Wi-Fi.
Councillor Cadwallader proposed, Councillor Whittle seconded and it was RESOLVED:

To move forward and spend the CCTV budget in Earmarked Reserves to cover the town and to make enquire on how to put CCTV at the Skatepark.
The meeting concluded at 8.31 pm.
Chairman
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